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STATEMENT OF THE CASE

On April 30, 2009, the above captioned claim came on for a

hearing at Fort Smith, Arkansas.   A pre-hearing conference was

conducted on February 18, 2009, and a pre-hearing order was filed

on February 23, 2009.   A copy of the pre-hearing order has been

marked Commission's Exhibit No. 1 and made a part of the record

without objection.

At the pre-hearing conference the parties agreed to the

following stipulations:

1. The Arkansas Workers' Compensation Commission has

jurisdiction of this claim.



2

2. On all relevant dates, the relationship of employee-

employer-carrier existed between the parties.

3. The claimant is entitled to the maximum weekly compensation

rate.

4. The claimant would be entitled to some benefits if the

claim is found compensable.

By agreement of the parties the issues to litigate are limited

to the following:

1. Compensability.

Claimant’s contentions are:

“Claimant contends he sustained a compensable
injury.  Claimant contends he is entitled to
medical treatment to be paid by the
respondent, TTD from 07/03/06 to a date yet to
be determined.  PPD if, after claimant reaches
MMI he is entitled an impairment rating, and
attorney’s fees.”

Respondents No. 1's contentions are:

“The Respondents will contend that the
Claimant did not sustain a compensable injury
on July 3, 2006 or on any other date while
employed by the Respondent Employer,
Schlumberger Technology Corp.”

Second Injury Fund defers to the outcome of litigation.

This claim has been reversed and remanded from the Court of

Appeals to the Full Commission in a decision dated February 2,

2011.  On March 7, 2011, the Full Commission remanded this matter

to this administrative law judge for consideration of the evidence

in the record of the testimony of Mr. Travis Rushing.

A transcript of a telephone deposition of Travis Rushing taken

on May 14, 1009, was submitted into the record in this matter.  In
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the deposition, Mr. Rushing had the following exchange with the

claimant’s attorney:

“Q. Okay.  Do you recall any night on or
around July 3rd of 2006 when Mr. Vigil told you
about any kind of problem of any kind with his
leg or any other part of his body?

A. I remember a day that he did.

Q. Tell me what you remember, please.

A. That he mentioned that his back was hurting
and the side of his leg.  I am not sure of the
exact date, I mean, or anything like that.”

The claimant’s back and leg were the only body parts that he

complained about to Mr. Rushing.  This is consistent with the

claimant’s testimony that he had a twitch or spasms in the middle

of his back when he alleges he suffered a compensable cervical

spine injury.  The back and leg difficulties that were reported to

Mr. Rushing by the claimant are not indicative of a cervical spine

injury.  They do not provide the required causal connection between

the claimant’s objectively founded cervical difficulties and the

incident that he alleges to have caused his cervical difficulties.

After consideration of all of the evidence including the

deposition of Mr. Rushing, the claimant has failed to prove by a

preponderance of the evidence that he suffered a compensable

cervical injury for the following reasons.

The claimant in this matter is a forty-eight-year-old male

that was employed by the respondent as an “open hole operator.”

The claimant contends that he was injured while pulling tools off

of a pick up truck on July 2, 2006.  At the hearing the claimant

testified on direct as follows:
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“Q. Describe for the Judge the event that
happened in which you believe you sustained
your injury.

A. That would be pulling the tools off the
pickup and putting them on your shoulders and
carrying them up to the V ramp.  That took -
that was more of a strain - strenuous part of
the job when physically having to pull them
off the truck and load them as well.  So
throughout that transition I’m sure that
that’s basically the injury got worse it not,
you know.

Q. Did anything happen to you where you felt
something in your body that was not normal?

A. I did feel a twitch some sort, but I felt
more pressure while loading them on my back.
More of a pressure like a - like a muscle
spasm in a sense.  More pressure towards the
midsecton of my back towards to lung area.
But it wasn’t a detrimental twitch, I mean,
you know, it came and it went.  But it felt
like, you know, a spasm, a muscle spasm.  And
it’s not of course until I saw the symptoms
that early - on the 3rd, that early morning on
the 3rd.”

The claimant contends that this incident he described at work

caused injury to his cervical spine.

Medical records reveal that the claimant underwent an MRI scan

on his cervical spine.  Dr. Michael Standefer gave the following

impression in a medical report on September 5, 2006:

“This patient has a severe cervical myelopathy
secondary to congenital canal stenosis with
associated underlying focal disc
bulging/protrusion at C4-5, overt ruptured
disc at C5-6, and attendant disc bulging/disc
protrusion at C6-7.  At present, I would
recommend prompt surgical intervention to
include anterior cervical diskectomy with
fusion utilizing allograft and anterior
cervical plate and screw fixation mechanism,
spanning C4 through C7...”
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The central issue in this case is whether the claimant

sustained compensable injury to his cervical spine in an

employment-related accident on July 2, 2006.  The burden rests upon

the claimant to prove his injury compensable.

In order to meet this burden, the claimant must first show

that this alleged injury satisfies the statutory requirements of

Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(4)(D).  This subsection requires that the

claimant prove by medical evidence the actual existence of the

physical injuries alleged to be compensable.  Further, this

subsection requires that the actual existence of a physical injury

must be based upon or supported by “objective findings” as that

term is defined by Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(16)(A)(i).

The claimant does appear to have objective findings and

difficulties with his cervical spine.  Objective findings of those

difficulties are shown by the medical records of both Dr. Standefer

and Dr. David Dean.  Diagnostic tests revealed in these medical

records reflect disc herniation or bulges at multiple levels in the

claimant’s cervical spine.

After consideration of all the medical evidence presented, it

is my opinion that the claimant has “established” by medical

evidence, which is supported by “objective findings” (i.e. the

independent observation of findings beyond the claimant’s voluntary

control), the actual existence of physical injury or damage to his

cervical spine.  Thus, the claimant has satisfied the statutory

requirements for a “compensable injury” that are contained in Ark.

Code Ann. §11-9-102(4)(D).
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Next, the claimant must prove that his medically established

and objectively documented injuries or damage meets the

definitional requirements for a “compensable injury” that are found

in Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(4)(A)(i).  These definitional

requirements are:

(1) The injury arose out of and occurred in
the course of the employment.

(2) The injury was caused by a specific
incident.

(3) The injury is identifiable by time and
place of occurrence.

(4) The injury caused internal or external
physical harm to the claimant’s body.

(5) The injury required medical services or
resulted in disability.

In order to prove the first three of these requirements, the

claimant must show the existence of a causal relationship between

a specific employment related incident and the physical injury.

However, the claimant need not prove that the employment related

incident was the sole or even “major” cause of the physical injury.

It is only necessary that the employment related incident

contribute to his ultimate difficulties.  Clearly, aggravations of

pre-existing conditions may still constitute “compensable”

injuries.  Further, it is not necessary that the claimant prove the

existence of this causal relationship by medical evidence.  Nor, is

there any requirement that this causal relationship be supported by

objective findings.  The existence of such a relationship can be

reasonably derived from the record as a whole. 
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The Appellate Courts have consistently held that the required

causal relationship has been established when the claimant proves:

(1) The occurrence of a specific employment
related incident or accident.

(2) The appearance of symptoms indicative of
the occurrence of the physical injury within a
reasonable period of time following the
employment related incident or accident.

(3) The injury is logically and reasonably
attributable to the trauma that was produced
by the specific employment related incident or
accident, and

(4) There is no evidence of any other equally
or more probable cause of the claimant’s
current difficulties.

First we will consider if a causal relationship exists between

the claimant’s objectively founded cervical difficulties and his

alleged work-related accident.  It is the claimant’s contention

that his cervical problems resulted form lifting a heavy tool from

a truck on July 2, 2006.  The claimant described his experience as,

“I did feel a twitch some sort, but I felt more pressure while

loading them on my back.  More of a pressure like as like a muscle

spasm in a sense.  More pressure towards the midsection of my back

towards the lung area.  But know, it come and it went...”

On cross examination the claimant further described the

alleged symptoms as follows:

“Q. Okay and - and let’s go ahead.  I want to
go ahead and clarify what the symptom was that
you felt, it was a twitch, pressure, like you
thought a muscle spasm.

A. that’s correct.

Q. And it was in the middle of your back.
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A. Towards my lungs, yes, the middle of my
back.

Q. The middle, not your neck.

A. Not my neck, no.

Q. The middle of your back?

A. Correct.

The claimant testified that he later in his shift developed

numbness in his left leg and it eventually covered half his body.

The claimant testified that he told two co-workers about this

numbness but did not tell anyone about the incident he alleges

occurred when he removed a tool from the back of a truck.

The claimant stated that the numbness continued on the left

side of his body and on July 25, 2006, he went to see Dr. J.

Schwarz a cardiologist.  A medical record from that visit stated

the “Reason for Consultation: Left-side numbness.  Chest

tightness.”  The report also stated a history of the present

illness as follows:

“45-year-old male with no prior history of
heart disease.  Over the preceding three
weeks, patient has developed a sensation of
numbness that began in his left lower
extremity and subsequently extended into his
chest and left upper extremity.  As of the
last couple of days, he has also began feeling
a numb sensation in the fingertips of his
right hand.  For one week he has also been
experiencing intermittent heavy sensation in
the left precordium.  It is not effort
related, nor associated with any other
particular symptom including diaphoresis,
palpitations, nausea or vomiting.
Occasionally, however, he does feel somewhat
dyspneic, without orthopnea or PND.”
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At the conclusion of Dr. Schwarz report he recommended a

referral to Dr. Griggs for neurological evaluation.  I note that

the claimant never made any mention to Dr. Schwarz about any type

of work-related incident and confirmed that he did not make mention

of this incident through his own testimony.

The claimant then saw Dr. Griggs, a neurologist, on August 8,

2006, at Southwest Neurological Institute in Fort Smith per Dr.

Schwarz’s referral.  A medical report from that visit stated the

following history of present illness:

“The patient tells me that about five weeks
ago he began to note numbness in the left
lower extremity.  That involved the entire
left lower extremity from the hip to the toes.
It involved all toes.  About a week later he
began to note numbness in his left upper
extremity and also to some extent the left
chest.  He has not had any numbness above the
neck and has not had anything in the face.
This was not associated with pain.  That is,
he did not have severe neck or low back pain.
He has had a history of pain in his low back
intermittently for a long time.  He tells me
he had a slipped disk in his low back several
years ago.  He had three epidural blocks.  He
has been active in the oil field and has been
able to do the job as any of the heavy work
that was required. Since this came on he has
been having trouble with is balance.  He has
tended to stumble and nearly fall he has had
weakness in his right leg, as well as the
numbness in the let side.  He says when he has
a bowel movement he cannot feel the bowel
movement going on.  He knows he has to go, but
when he is actually passing the stool he
cannot feel it.  His bladder function has been
okay.  He has not had difficulty controlling
bladder function.  He says he does not have
nearly as much sensation in his penis as
before and that influences his sexual prowess.

He has not had an injury to his head, neck, or
spine (Emphasis added).  He is not having
headaches.  He is not vomiting or having any
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symptoms suggestive of increased intracranial
pressure.  He did have some tightness in his
chest when this started and as a result he
sought help from a cardiologist (Dr. Julio
Schwarz).  Julio has been over him with a fine
tooth comb and really has not found anything
to account for his symptoms based in his heart
and referred him to me to see if I found any
evidence of spinal disease or stroke.  The
patient has not had any trouble with speech
during the course of this problem.  We do not
know about his cholesterol.  He has not been
hypertensive in the past.  He has never been
tested for diabetes and we do not know about
that.”

The claimant makes no mention to the neurologist, Dr. Griggs, about

the incident he alleges to have occurred on July 2, 2006.  The

medical report indicates that, “He (claimant) has not had an injury

to his head, neck, or spine.”

On August 16, 2006, the claimant is seen by Dr. Roy Russell

for a referral to Dr. Standefer.  The progress note from that visit

also makes no mention of the claimant’s alleged work related

injury.

On September 5, 2006, the claimant is seen by Dr. Standefer.

This visit is the first occasion that the claimant reports his

belief that his difficulties are related to an incident at work.

This report is more than two months removed from the alleged injury

on July 2, 2006, and the claimant’s medical reports after the

alleged incident, but before this report no mention was made of any

work related or non work related incident.

The claimant gave the following testimony on cross examination

regarding his reporting of the alleged incident to the respondents:

“Q. With the possible exception of what you’re
saying ow, that you told Travis Rushing before
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leaving work on July 3, 2006, do yo
acknowledge that you never told anybody at
Schlumberger that your symptoms that you were
seeing the doctor for were due to lifting
something at Schlumberger?

A. Just Travis is the only one I informed.

Q. Okay.

A. I did mention it to Carl like I said, but
not in details.

Q. But you didn’t tell Carl that it was due to
lifting at Schlumberger.

A. I don’t recall that.

Q. Well, when I took your deposition you said
all you told Carl was just that you were
having numbness.

A. Yeah, that’s what I’m saying, I don’t
recall.

Q. Okay.

A. Just the numbness.

Q. Matter of fact when I took your deposition
do you recall telling me that the first person
you told that you injured your back while
lifting on a specific date at a Schlumberger
was your first lawyer?

A. That was the - one of the major persons I
did contact.  I mean, he was the one that was
gonna definitely tell me what I needed to do.

Q. Well, now do you recall that you told me in
your deposition the very first person you told
about a lifting incident at Schlumerger, the
date, was your lawyer, do you recall that?

A. I don’t recall it.

Q. Well, if it’s in the deposition are you
going to deny it now?

A. Not, I mean, if it’s in the deposition I
might have misunderstood the question.  I
mean, I can’t really tell you what went on in
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the deposition.  I mean, it was a two-hour
interrogation as far as I’m concerned.

A review of the claimant’s deposition regarding this claim

shows the following exchange between respondents’ counsel and the

claimant:

“Q. When did you first tell anybody that your
injury or your condition was due to this
lifting incident on July 2nd or 3rd?

A. I can honestly say that the first person
that I told the exact dates on this was my
lawyer.”

The claimant has the burden of proving by a preponderance of

the evidence that a causal relationship existed between the

incident he alleged to have occurred at work and his objectively

founded cervical difficulties.  Here the claimant cannot meet that

burden.  The twitch he refers to having occurred in the middle of

his back not his cervical spine.  He did not report this injury to

a supervisor for at least two months.  The claimant also failed to

inform medical personnel treating him for symptoms he related to

the alleged incident about the occurrence of the incident.

The claimant’s description of a middle back twitch that he

felt on July 2, 2006, is far too remote in body location from the

cervical spine to prove the required causal relationship by a

preponderance of the evidence.  His failure to report this incident

to a supervisor or doctors treating him for symptoms he contends

are caused by the work-related incident make it improbable that a

causal relationship existed.  The claimant has simply failed to

meet the burden of proving a compensable injury in this matter.
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From a review of the record as a whole, to include medical

reports, documents, and other matters properly before the

Commission, and having had an opportunity to hear the testimony of

the witness and to observe his demeanor, the following findings of

fact and conclusions of law are made in accordance with A.C.A. §11-

9-704:

FINDINGS OF FACT & CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

1. The stipulations agreed to by the parties at the pre-

hearing conference conducted on February 18, 2009, and contained in

a pre-hearing order filed February 23, 2009, are hereby accepted as

fact.

2. The claimant has failed to prove by a preponderance of the

evidence that he sustained a compensable injury on July 2, 2006.

3. The claimant has failed to prove that he is entitled to any

benefits in this matter.

ORDER

Based on my foregoing findings and conclusions, I have no

alternative but to deny and dismiss this claim in its entirety.

IT IS SO ORDERED.

_________________________
     ERIC PAUL WELLS
 ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE


